Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, August 14, 2017
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on August 14, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Adam Degree, Bob Spaulding, Morgan Langlois, Sawyer Alberi, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM. 
To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

3.
Citizen Input:  Sawyer Alberi apologized for not making it to the last meeting when her topic of discussion was listed under additions & deletions.  Sawyer would like the Selectboard to think about purchasing a lot on Lake Eden near the fishing access and forming a public boat dock using a lottery system similar to the one used for campsites at LERA.  The lot is selling for $95,000.  The Selectboard agreed this should be a decision of the voters.  Sawyer was advised to seek signatures on a petition to add an article to the annual town warning.

6.
EYSC – request for use of Eden Rec Field funds:  Morgan Langlois, on behalf of EYSC asked the Selectboard to consider utilizing some of the accumulated interest funds for the purchase of two new soccer goals and netting.  Morgan reported that participation in the sports programs has increased; they are offering more levels for all ages; registration fees and uniform deposits are being collected for each program; annual appropriation is not issued until November or December and has been at $3,500 for quite a while with no increase; based upon their current balance and anticipated expenses through the fall, EYSC does not have the funds to make this purchase.  It was noted that the appropriation could be given any time after the start of the fiscal year; if these monies were provided now would this cover their expenses and this major purchase – Yes.  There was discussion on EYSC items on school grounds which were altered/moved/modified without EYSC knowledge and had to be replaced/repositioned/repaired at EYSC cost.  When asked about the ECS surplus monies discussed at town meeting with voter interest in these monies being applied toward the recreation field improvements, Morgan advised Tarrah had spoken with Jeff Hunsberger and was told those funds were not available for that use.  EYSC can increase their annual request, must do so in writing and be prepared at town meeting to speak to its justification.  The Selectboard agreed to have Candy issue the FY17-18 appropriation now, EYSC work from their available funds and save the Eden Rec Field funds for a future needs.  
7.
Beach Update:
a.
Geese health issue:  Bob reported that a family who had camped at LERA had been sick and were advised it was a bacteria caused by wild birds.  Health Officer, Amanda Jones was immediately contacted.  Amanda provided the town office with an update today.  She has reached out to state agencies inquiring about this type of bacteria with no result.  Amanda has a call into the game warden also.  Bob is researching save, environmental friendly alternative options for dealing with the wild geese who continue to visit LERA.  He noted that despite their constant effort to clean up after them, there have been several people who have left due to the mess these birds leave behind.
b.
Update of other beach activities:  Tracey provided an update on water testing; Bob is in need of an extension ladder to complete painting the trim of the main building; Ricky will provide pegs to anchor the fabric under the new carousel; vacant seasonal site rentals and interest in next year’s lottery were discussed; As LERA is town property and seasonal campers are renters with signed agreements to follow all rules and regulations of LERA, the Selectboard discussed with Bob that no cutting of trees and brush be allowed without prior approval from either Bob or the Selectboard.  This especially applies to the 100’ buffer zone under the new Shoreline Protection Rule.

Returning to the agenda:

2. Additions and Deletions to the agenda:
a.
2016 Tax Sale Update:  On August 16th a report will be produced and a listing sent to Attorney Ross for delinquent tax properties that remain unpaid with no written agreement made with the town office to become current within the allotted time frame.  Included in this package will be a property purchased by the town at tax sale.  Transfer to the town was not completed due to issues with property ownership and proper notification of owners as it was published at the time of the tax sale.  Research has cleared up any confusion and will be forwarded to the town’s new delinquent tax attorney for processing along with any monies held by former delinquent tax attorney.
b.
911 Road Names – approve list:  Candy has spoken with the State of Vermont 911 department.  Towns must have a list of names available for use which have been approved by the Selectboard.  List was reviewed and changes made.  Adam made the motion to approve the list of road names for future use.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Under Highway:

c.
Green Crow Limited Entry Agreement – sign.

d.
G1 Holdings Settlement Funds

e.
Town Pick-up Truck

These will be discussed under #11 Road Commissioner Report.

4.
Approve the Minutes of July 24, 2017:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of July 24, 2017 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
5.
VAG:

a.
Update on Lowell meeting – Letter of Support for transportation:  Lowell approved the entire project, extraction and transportation of material on their town highways.  George made the motion to provide a letter of support stating it is based upon the additional information received from the Lowell meeting that transportation of all material to NH will travel via RT 58 north through Lowell.  Approved.
b.
Ratify 7-31-17 Letter of Support for extraction of material:  Adam made the motion to ratify the Selectboard’s letter of support for extraction of material from VAG dated July 31, 2017.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

c.
Craig Kneeland – letter of concern:  Craig’s letter to the Selectboard addressing concerns about this project was reviewed.  Tracey advised Craig was not available to attend this meeting, had requested copies of all information the town had on this project.  Craig was advised that information was on file at the town office for him to come and review at his leisure and that for the most up to date information addressing his concerns he should contact either Howard Manosh or Gary Nolan.  The Selectboard agreed as most of Craig’s concerns have already been addressed or explored by Howard or Gary.

8.
Dog Officer Update:  None at this time.  Barking dogs and when it becomes a nuisance was discussed.  One of the Dog Officers will be contacted of a complaint on White Rd.
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
10.
Health Officer Update:  Discussed under #7 (a).
11.
Road Commissioner Report.

From #2 – Additions & Deletions:

c.
Green Crow Limited Entry Agreement – sign:  George made the motion to sign the limited entry agreement with Green Crow for storage of equipment and material and replacement of the culvert on Knowles Flat Rd.  Approved and signed.

Continuing with Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:
i.
Permits & Limited Entry updates:  The permanent easement required by Green Crow has been prepared by Attorney Barlow and is now under review by Green Crow’s attorney.
ii.
Sub-Contractor updates:

aa.
Review of crane contractor quotes:  The four quotes received at the town office by the August 14, 2017, 4PM deadline were opened and reviewed:


D Tatro

$9,000

St. Onge

$9,800

Classen

$3,795

CCS

$5,000


George made the motion to hire Classen’s Crane Service at $3,795.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved.
bb.
Utilities update:  VEC will be contacted to schedule moving the electric pole and lines.  Once done, Fairpoint will be contacted to schedule moving the telephone line.  
cc.
Concrete contractors:  Ricky determined that 4000PSI cement was used at Whitney Lane.  The bid notice was updated with this information.  The Selectboard wished to proceed with getting this notice out with the sketch with bids due at the next meeting.
dd.
The temporary diversion culvert is scheduled to be delivered on Thursday.  Tracey will check with Green Crow to see if it can be unloaded and stored at the site.

b.
Grants in progress spreadsheet:  This was information only for the Selectboard of what grants were currently active for Eden, their status and the towns estimated share.

c.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:
Return to #2 Additions & Deletions:

d.
G1 Holdings Settlement Funds:  Rob Moore and Seth Jensen met with Tracey on August 9th.  LCPC is in contact with the G1 Holdings people and wanted to review with Eden their plans so that they could provide support for these potential projects.  LCPC suggested Eden think about spreading the funds over several projects, using it to offset match funds, enabling Eden to complete more on its Structure Priority List.  This list was reviewed.  Tracey had added any funding/match source and their estimated dollar values.  LCPC advised they have spoken with State representatives who advise that these funds can be used against current State grants as match funds.  The Selectboard discussed that each of these projects are not small projects and the anticipated monies from this fund will not even cover Eden’s cost of one project.  Their feeling was to tackle each project one at a time.  Their main priority is to finish the current structure project and then make their decision on future projects accordingly.  Adam made the motion to use the G1 Holding Settlement Funds toward the match of Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8, if it is allowed.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
e.
Town Pick-up Truck:  Ricky asked the Selectboard to consider purchasing a pick-up truck for use by the highway department.  This vehicle would be used to check roads, run for parts, carry equipment for brush cutting, snowplowing at the town office, some of the smaller roads and dry hydrants.  Currently some of these activities are completed using highway personnel’s private vehicles and it is unfair to put the employee into a possible liability issue if something were to happen.  George stated he has wondered why this topic has not come up sooner and is long overdue.  Adam added that he felt the town should have its own pick-up truck.  The Selectboard discussed different options in the size of the vehicle.  Ricky will gather some information and bring it back to the Selectboard to review at the next meeting.

12.
Green Crow – VEC overhead utility lines – Tree Farm Rd:  A form authorizing VEC to do work in the town ROW was reviewed.  The Selectboard questioned if landowner permission had been received, as the town only had a ROW along this road and any decision on placement of a pole or lines should fall to the landowner.  Tracey will call for more information.  This will be put on the agenda of the next meeting.
13.
ECS – Generator Agreement update/review & sign letter:  Ricky spoke with David Whitcomb.  David called the office and requested a letter be sent to business manager, Deb Clark stating that the generator is owned by the town and is to be maintained by ECS.  The Selectboard reviewed the letter.  George made the motion to sign the letter.  Approved and signed.
14.
American Gift Fund – review letter:  The Selectboard reviewed the letter to the American Gift Fund thanking them for their support of our community and how the town had utilized the funds to date.  
15.
Local Hazard Mitigation Plan draft – review & comment by 8-21-17:  Selectboard comment is requested by August 21st for any changes prior to the plan being finalized and the acceptance process started.  
16.
LCPC Draft Regional Enhanced Energy Plan – review & comment by 10-31-17:  Copies of the plan were provided for Selectboard review.
17.
Ratify additions & deletions of July 24, 2017 meeting:
a.
Discussion of lake property brought to town office by Sawyer Alberi.
b.
Discussion on request by EYSC for use of Eden Rec Field funds and decision to do more research.
c.
Discussion of review of draft Hazard Mitigation Plan, notation to add South Pond Dam to potential hazards before posting for further public comment on web site and LCPC Facebook.
Adam made the motion to ratify actions taken at the July 24th meeting as listed in 17 (a) to (c) above.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
18.
FYI:  
a.
Hyde Park Listers pay update:  As Hyde Park participated in our information gathering of salaries from various towns, they sent an update to their pay scale for Listers.

b.
TF Martin Design – letter of introduction:  Town office staff have contacted this company to look into the possible addition to the town office.

c.
2020 Census Update participation:  Notification that Eden will be participating in the 2020 census update.


d.
VLCT 2017 town fair:  Information reviewed of this annual event.

19.
Any other business:  None at this time.

20.
Sign Orders (6):  Six (6) orders were reviewed and signed.  
21. Adam made the motion to adjourn at 9:20PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
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